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1 	 | 	 INTRODUCTION

Disseminated	 peritoneal	 leiomyomatosis	 (DPL)	 also	
known	 as	 leiomyomatosis	 peritonealis	 disseminate	 is	 a	
rare	benign	disorder	characterized	by	the	presence	of	mul-
tiple	smooth	muscle	nodules	disseminated	throughout	the	
peritoneal	cavity.1	It	was	first	described	in	1952	by	Wilson	
and	 Peale.2	This	 rare	 disorder	 appears	 as	 multiple	 small	
nodules	 of	 different	 sizes	 on	 or	 beneath	 the	 peritoneal	
surface,	 mimicking	 a	 malignancy,	 though	 histologically	

it	 demonstrates	 benign	 features.1,2	 It	 occurs	 more	 com-
monly	in	younger	women	with	a	history	of	uterine	leio-
myomas.1	Since	1952,	over	100	cases	have	been	described	
in	the	English	literature,	although	the	pathogenesis	of	this	
disorder	remains	unknown,	a	relationship	with	hormonal	
factors	 including	 pregnancy,	 oral	 contraceptives,	 and	
rarely,	granulosa	cell	tumors	of	the	ovary	so	far	have	been	
suggested.2,3

Laparoscopic	myomectomy	for	the	treatment	of	uterine	
leiomyomas	has	also	been	implicated	in	the	development	
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Abstract
We	present	 the	case	of	a	23-	year-	old	 female	with	multiple	diffuse	and	nodular	
masses	of	different	sizes	involving	predominantly	the	posterior	wall	of	the	uterus,	
omentum,	and	peritoneum	which	were	histopathologically	confirmed	to	be	dis-
seminated	peritoneal	leiomyomatosis.	Meticulous	investigation	and	accurate	di-
agnosis	are	of	utmost	importance	for	the	establishment	of	the	correct	diagnosis.	
Additionally,	proper	management	of	the	patient	while	considering	choice	of	the	
patients	including	close	follow-	up	of	the	patients	is	mandatory	for	the	reason	of	
ensuring	early	detection	of	recurrence.
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of	DPL	due	to	dissemination	of	the	tumor	cells	along	the	
laparoscopic	 tract.4,5	 While	 younger	 premenopausal	 fe-
male	patients	are	most	commonly	affected	with	DPL,	the	
condition	occurs	rarely	in	both	men	and	postmenopausal	
women	 in	 whom	 there	 is	 no	 excess	 of	 hormonal	 levels.	
Rare	 cases	 of	 malignant	 transformation	 have	 also	 been	
reported.6-	8	 Preoperative	 diagnosis	 of	 DPL	 is	 virtually	
impossible	since	most	of	 the	patients	are	asymptomatic,	
and	 it	 is	 usually	 incidentally	 diagnosed	 during	 surgery.	
Therefore,	intraoperatively,	it	can	easily	be	confused	with	
disseminated	 intra-	abdominal	 malignancies.9	 Clinically	
and	 radiologically,	 the	 most	 important	 differential	 diag-
noses	 include	peritoneal	carcinomatosis,	which	typically	
manifests	with	metastatic	disease,	weight	loss,	ascites,	and	
rapid	 progression	 of	 disease.	 Others	 include	 malignant	
peritoneal	mesothelioma,	and	primary	peritoneal	 serous	
carcinoma.10

In	this	report,	we	present	the	case	of	a	23-	year-	old	fe-
male	 patient	 with	 DPL	 who	 was	 diagnosed	 incidentally	
during	 an	 emergency	 Cesarean	 section.	 In	 addition,	 we	
reviewed	 the	 literature	 regarding	clinical	 characteristics,	
diagnosis,	management,	and	prognosis.

2 	 | 	 CASE PRESENTATION

A	23-	year-	old	female,	gravida	3	para	2+	0	patient	with	two	
previous	scars	which	were	due	to	Cesarean	section	caused	
by	 persistent	 occipito-	posterior	 presentation	 and	 sizable	
of	the	unborn	child.	Her	antenatal	period	was	uncompli-
cated,	and	she	had	ultrasound	done	three	times	during	the	
course	of	her	present	pregnancy.	None	of	the	three	obstet-
ric	 ultrasounds	 done	 during	 her	 pregnancy	 could	 detect	
the	masses.	In	addition,	she	did	not	have	any	abdominal	
complaints	prior	to	and	during	pregnancy.

During	 the	 38th	 week	 of	 her	 gestational	 age,	 1  week	
prior	 her	 expected	 date	 of	 delivery,	 she	 was	 rushed	 to	 a	
health	 center	 as	 an	 emergency	 patient	 where	 she	 was	
taken	to	the	labor	ward.

Immediately,	she	was	transferred	to	the	operation	the-
ater	where	emergency	Caesarean	section	was	performed.	
Intraoperatively,	the	placenta,	both	posterior	and	anterior	
aspects	of	the	uterus,	omental,	and	peritoneum	were	in-
volved	 by	 nodular	 masses	 of	 different	 size	 which	 were	
noted	to	be	arising	predominantly	from	the	posterior	wall	
of	the	uterus,	though	a	few	of	them	were	also	seen	to	be	
arising	from	the	anterior	wall	of	the	uterus.	The	exophytic	
nodular	masses	were	gray	whitish	 in	color,	rubbery,	and	
they	appeared	to	extend	from	the	uterus	over	the	bowel,	
and	 the	 peritoneum	 with	 finger-	like	 projections	 grossly	
(Figure  1).	 Also,	 unilateral	 adhesions	 of	 the	 masses	 to	
the	 left	adnexa	were	noted.	Due	 to	diffuse	nature	of	 the	
masses,	their	exact	size	could	not	be	determined.

Due	to	lack	of	a	pathologist	at	the	health	center	where	
she	was	operated;	therefore,	this	required	part	of	the	mass	
and	peritoneal	washings	to	be	taken	to	a	tertiary	hospital	
for	histopathological	evaluation.

Gross	examination	of	the	specimens	submitted	showed	
grossly	three	small	pieces	of	tissue.	The	largest	and	small-
est	pieces	of	tissue	measured	2.5 cm	and	1.0	in	their	great-
est	 diameter,	 respectively.	 The	 masses	 were	 gray-	white	
in	color,	firm,	and	nodular.	Their	cut	surface	showed	ho-
mogenous	 white	 and	 fibrous.	 Neither	 hemorrhage	 nor	
necrosis	was	noted.	Microscopically,	the	hematoxylin	and	
eosin-	stained	 sections	 showed	 low-	grade	 proliferation	
of	 spindle-	shaped	 cells	 with	 fascicular	 appearance	 and	
they	were	 forming	small	and	 large	nodules.	The	spindle	
cells	showed	no	cytological	atypia,	mitoses,	hemorrhage,	
and	necrosis.	There	were	focal	areas	of	decidual	reaction	
(Figure 2A,B).	All	the	three	specimens	submitted	showed	
similar	features,	and	there	was	no	evidence	of	malignancy.	
Histopathological	 diagnosis	 of	 disseminated	 peritoneal	
leiomyomatosis	was	made.	Furthermore,	the	immune	re-
activity	to	SMA,	estrogen,	and	low	Ki67	of	about	2%	con-
firmed	the	diagnosis	of	DPL.

Seven	 days	 postoperatively,	 the	 patient	 had	 an	 un-
eventful	recovery	period	and	hospital	course,	and	she	was	
discharged	home	on	50 mg	of	diclofenac	tabs	and	650 mg	

F I G U R E  1  (A)	Anterior	wall	of	the	
uterus	showing	multiple	nodular	gray-	
white	and	rubbery	masses	of	different	
sizes	(yellow	arrow).	(B)	Posterior	wall	of	
the	uterus	showing	multiple	nodular	gray-	
white	and	rubbery	masses	of	different	
sizes	and	the	right	fallopian	tube	(red	
arrow)

(A) (B)
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of	amoxiclav	 for	3	and	7 days,	 respectively.	She	was	 fol-
lowed	 up	 for	 9  months,	 and	 her	 follow-	up	 period	 was	
unremarkable.

3 	 | 	 DISCUSSION

Disseminated	 peritoneal	 leiomyomatosis	 is	 a	 rare	 con-
dition	 of	 smooth	 muscle	 which	 tends	 to	 disseminate	
throughout	the	abdomen	and	pelvis	and	it	commonly	af-
fects	women	of	child	bearing	age.11	However,	few	num-
ber	 of	 cases	 of	 DPL	 in	 males	 have	 been	 reported,	 and	
some	of	them	had	malignant	transformation.8	As	it	was	
highlighted	 previously,	 an	 increase	 in	 hormone	 levels	
especially	estrogen	and	progesterone	and	the	sensitivity	
of	susceptible	neoplastic	smooth	muscle	cells,	all	these	
have	 been	 suggested	 as	 etiological	 factors	 for	 these	 le-
sions.12	DPL	is	usually	asymptomatic	and	it	is	normally	

discovered	as	an	incidental	finding,	and	both	tissue	sec-
tions	 and	 peritoneal	 washings	 play	 an	 important	 role	
in	 establishing	 the	 diagnosis	 and	 of	 course	 ruling	 out	
for	 malignancy.	 This	 tumor	 is	 traditionally	 considered	
benign,	 but	 several	 cases	 of	 malignant	 transformation	
have	 been	 reported,	 and	 most	 of	 them	 are	 a	 result	 of	
recurrency	 following	 surgical	 treatment.13-	16	 The	 pre-
sent	 case	 showed	 no	 recurrency	 even	 after	 a	 period	 of	
9 months	after	surgery.

The	histopathological	findings	in	our	case	were	consis-
tent	with	benign	smooth	muscle	proliferation,	and	malig-
nancy	was	ruled	out.	Furthermore,	the	immune	reactivity	
for	 SMA,	 estrogen,	 and	 low	 Ki67	 of	 about	 2%	 confirmed	
the	diagnosis	of	DPL,	and	leiomyosarcoma	was	ruled	out	
which	is	one	of	the	differential	diagnoses.17	Due	to	possi-
ble	risk	of	malignant	transformation	for	DPL	lesions,	close	
follow-	up	is	crucial	in	patients	with	DPL.	In	this	case,	the	
patient	 reported	 no	 any	 complaints,	 and	 there	 were	 no	
complications	 9  months	 postoperatively.	 Treatment	 may	
involve	both	hormonal	therapy	and	surgical	resection.	In	
2015,	a	case	of	estrogen	and	progesterone	sensitive	DPL	was	
reported,18	supporting	the	etiological	theory	of	hormonally	
responsive	smooth	muscle	tumors.	Conversely,	a	decrease	
in	estrogen	and	progesterone	has	shown	to	decrease	tumor	
size,	further	supporting	hormonal	responsiveness	theory.18

Therefore,	 total	 abdominal	 hysterectomy,	 salpingo-	
oophorectomy,	 omentectomy,	 and	 debulking	 surgery	
have	been	reported	to	be	the	best	options	for	women	pa-
tients	that	do	not	plan	to	conceive.11,12	Alternatively,	non-	
surgical	options	involve	limiting	hormonal	exposure	which	
have	been	shown	to	decrease	tumor	size.18	These	include	
avoiding	 oral	 contraceptives	 and	 hormone	 replacement	
therapy.19	When	DPL	is	not	managed	properly	it	can	lead	
to	 complications	 such	 as	 bleeding,	 chronic	 constipation,	
and	 infertility.20-	22	 Therefore,	 the	 management	 of	 DPL	
should	be	based	on	patient's	preference	and	future	plan	for	
pregnancy.	In	this	case,	the	patient	wishes	to	have	another	
child,	 hence	 alternative	 non-	surgical	 option	 of	 limiting	
hormone	 exposure	 such	 as	 avoiding	 oral	 contraceptives,	
and	hormone	replacement	therapy	was	advised.19

4 	 | 	 CONCLUSION

Disseminated	 peritoneal	 leiomyomatosis	 is	 a	 rare	 and	
commonly	a	benign	condition,	however,	with	a	high	risk	
of	 recurrence,	 malignant	 transformation,	 and	 even	 me-
tastasis.	Meticulous	 investigation	and	accurate	diagnosis	
are	of	utmost	importance	for	the	establishment	of	the	cor-
rect	 diagnosis.	 Additionally,	 proper	 management	 of	 the	
patient	while	considering	choice	of	the	patients	including	
close	follow-	up	of	the	patients	is	mandatory	for	the	reason	
of	ensuring	early	detection	of	recurrence.

F I G U R E  2  (A)	Photomicrograph	showing	DPL	composed	of	
multiple	nodules	of	smooth	muscle	cells	(yellow	arrow),	stromal	
cells	resembling	decidua,	and	multiple	congested	blood	vessels	(red	
arrow;	hematoxylin	and	eosin	stain,	×100).	(B)	Photomicrograph	
showing	higher	magnification	of	DPL	composed	of	proliferation	
fascicles	of	bland	spindle-	shaped	cells	with	no	atypia	or	mitosis	
(yellow	arrow)	and	stromal	cells	with	decidua-	like	change	(red	
arrow;	hematoxylin	and	eosin	stain,	×100)
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